**
**

MEETING OF THE
EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE OF THE
LOUISIANA STUDENT FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE COMMISSION

MINUTES OF MEETING
DATE:
October 17, 2013
TIME

10:30 a.m.
PLACE:
Louisiana Retirement Systems Building


Mr. F. Travis Lavigne Jr., Commission Chair, called a meeting of the Louisiana Student Financial Assistance Commission to order at 10:45 a.m.

The following members of the Commission were present:



Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.


Mr. Jeffery Ehlinger, Jr.


Mr. Willie Hendricks



Mr. Jimmy Long




Mr. Winfred Sibille





Dr. Larry Tremblay



Mr. John Woodard


The following members were absent:


Mr. Scott Ballard

Dr. Toya Barnes-Teamer



Mr. Raymond Brandt



Ms. Erin Bendily


Mr. Raymond Brandt


Mr. Myron Lawson


Mr. Richard Maciasz


Mr. Michael Murphy


Ms. Wendy Simoneaux



Mr. Stephen Toups



Seven members were present which did not represent a quorum; therefore, in accordance with the Meeting Notice, the Chairman called the Executive Committee of the Louisiana Student Financial Assistance Commission to order.

The following members of the Commission’s Executive Committee were present:



Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.



Mr. Jimmy Long



Dr. Larry Tremblay





Three members were present which did not represent a quorum.  Mr. Lavigne temporarily appointed Mr. Ehlinger, Mr. Hendricks, Mr. Sibille and Mr. Woodard resulting in a quorum.


The following staff members were present: 
  
  
Dr. Sujuan Boutté


Ms. Rhonda Bridevaux


Ms. Alice Brown


Dr. Tireka Cobb



Ms. Wendy Dalawari


Mr. Kelvin Deloch



Mr. Shannon Domingue



Mr. George Eldredge

Ms. Shanna Estay

Ms. Carol Fulco



Mr. Jack Hart



Ms. Robyn Lively



Mr. Jason McCann



Ms. Nyetta Meaux



Ms. Deborah Paul



Ms. Devlin Richard



Mr. Gus Wales

            Under Introductions and Announcements, Dr. Boutté introduced Dr. Tireka Cobb.  She explained that Dr. Cobb has joined the LOSFA staff and is working with the GEAR UP Program as a program evaluator.  She has much experience in data design and manipulation which will be very beneficial to the agency.  Mr. Lavinge welcomed Dr. Cobb to the team.  



The minutes of the September 17, 2013 meeting of the Louisiana Student Financial Assistance Commission were presented for review and approval.  Mr. Sibille made a motion to approve.  Mr. Hendricks seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.


Mr. Lavigne offered a public comment period.  There were no comments.


Under Program Updates, Mr. Wales, Public Information and Communications Division Director, presented the Outreach Report for September 2013.  He stated there were sixty-four events attended by 15,787 attendees.  Mr. Wales stated the highlight of September bridging into October was the Professional School Counselor Workshops.  There were a total of 855 attendees which included 665 high school counselors, 103 middle school counselors and 87 other attendees, i.e., administrators, principals, etc.  
Mr. Hart presented the Federal and Agency Operating Fund financial statements for the period ending August 31, 2013.  Mr. Hart reported that the fund balance of the operating fund is $7.7 million and a fund balance of $7.3 million in the federal fund.  Mr. Hart discussed the operating statement of the federal fund for the federal fiscal year through August 31, 2013.  Mr. Hart stated the agency had a loss of $15,600 for the month of August; however, for the year to date, the agency had an increase of $322,000.  Mr. Hart stated the agency’s reserve ratio is .675% which is well over the minimum reserve requirement of .25%.  He reviewed the current month and year-to-date net assets of the operating fund for the month of August 2013.  Mr. Hart stated the fund ended the month with an increase of $252,000 and an increase for the federal fiscal year of $2.4 million. 
Mr. Lavigne asked if this trend will continue for the next few years?  Mr. Hart stated he does not think it will continue at this pace because beginning with the fiscal year ending June 30, 2014, the agency lost all state general funds for operations.  The operating fund has to absorb the gap.   

      
Mr. Hart discussed the calendar year recoveries.  Mr. Hart explained that the rehabilitation loans are 70% more for the month than last year.  Mr. Hart stated that the actual versus the projection was close; however, actual versus last year actual, the rehabs are approximately 300% of what they were a year ago.  
Dr. Tremblay noted that outsourcing the loan program was very difficult for the staff and for the Commission; however, financially, it has worked out well.  Mr. Hart concurred.    
Ms. Simoneaux joined the meeting in progress and the Chairman added her as a member of the Executive Committee.


Ms. Paul, Scholarship and Grant Program Director, presented a GO Grant update as of October 16, 2013.  Ms. Paul stated the fall billing deadline is November 1, 2013.  The billings are being received and handled timely.  Staff will continue to notify the schools of the fall deadline, particularly those larger schools with large allocations that have not billed.  Ms. Paul stated that billings are processed on Thursday evenings.  

Ms. Paul stated that staff in the Scholarship and Grant Division will be making a presentation at the Louisiana Association of Student Financial Aid Administrators Fall Conference in Lake Charles next week.  


Ms. Paul presented a John R. Justice program update as of October 9, 2013.  Ms. Paul stated that all of the awards have been made.  This is a federally funded program; however, the program was not affected during the government shutdown.  Ms. Paul stated the money was drawn down prior to the shutdown and all awards made.  

Ms. Paul presented a TOPS update as of October 8, 2013.  She stated that approximately 40,500 students have been processed with payments of $100,425,255 so far this year.   

Dr. Tremblay asked when staff makes the first projections for TOPS and any potential shortage?  Mr. Hart explained that currently the appropriation level is sufficient to meet or exceed the anticipated amount for TOPS.  Dr. Tremblay asked what the total appropriation is?  Mr. Hart stated is $217,000,000.  Dr. Boutté explained when the fall billings are complete, staff begins to assess the current billings with last year’s billings and make projections.   

Dr. Boutté presented an update on the Louisiana Connect portal.  She noted there are currently 135,000 active users.  Dr. Boutté stated staff is continuing partnerships with the Louisiana Workforce Commission for the integration of Star Jobs into the tool.  The integration links students to Star Jobs so when the students are searching for jobs, they see national statistics in the portal.  The students can then go to Star Jobs to see local statistics and statewide statistics.  Dr. Boutté noted the agency continues to work on the initiative with the Louisiana Department of Education on improvements which need to be made to make the Individual Graduation Plans (IGP) easier to use for counselors.  
Mr. Domingue, Assistant Director of the GEAR UP Program, presented an update on the GEAR UP program.  Mr. Domingue stated web traffic continues to be robust tripling the traffic over last year.  Mr. Domingue stated staff is diligently working with school partners through the Louisiana College Application Week pilot project to provide students with support through the application process.  Mr. Domingue stated staff is also working on assessing the impact of the fall 2014 admission requirements on GEAR UP specific cohort of students.  Mr. Domingue stated it is shown through analysis that many of the GEAR UP students are not on track to meet the minimum sub-score requirements for English and Math.  He stated staff is providing more support to the school partners in order to give the students the support they need to make those benchmarks.  Mr. Domingue stated staff is also working to get students onto college campuses in order to meet with admissions and financial aid professionals to learn about what they need to do in order to enter into postsecondary on time.  Mr. Domingue noted that information is being disseminated to the parents regarding various topics including the upcoming admission standards and access to Louisiana Connect and collecting responses and feedback from the parents at the same time through the parent survey information packet which is scheduled to go out this week.
          

Ms. Meaux, College Access Challenge Grant Director, presented a CACG update.  Ms. Meaux explains that the Southern Regional Education Board’s (SREB) College Counseling Training Initiative (CCTI) works to increase the knowledge and skills of counselors who advise students on their postsecondary aspirations.  This initiative is a series of online training modules that can improve effectiveness in preparing student for college, especially those from low-income families who would be first-generation college students.  She noted that seven individuals were selected from Louisiana to participate in a 7-week online facilitator’s course.  Ms. Meaux reported that all of the individuals successfully passed the course.  They were from LOSFA, Louisiana Department of Education, Northwestern State University and Louisiana Tech University.  She stated LOSFA will be facilitating this course in the spring.  

Mr. Lavigne asked Dr. Boutté to provide information to the Commission members on the agency’s strategies in career and academic counseling, what the agency uses as handouts, etc. and what is presented to the counselors.  
Mr. Hart presented a report of the Fiscal Year 2010 Guaranty Agency 3-Year Official Cohort Default Rates.  He stated that LOSFA’s 3-year rate for 2010 is 11.7% which is an improvement from the 12.2% in 2009.   The report also shows LOSFA’s 2-year rate for 2011 as 7.6% which is an improvement from the 8.1% in 2010.  

Mr. Lavigne asked what the trigger is for guaranty agency default rates?  Mr. Hart stated he would get that information and bring it back to the Commission.  Mr. Sibille asked if staff has the default rates for each institution?  Mr. Hart stated that information is available on the Department of Education’s website.  Mr. Lavigne asked that the default rates for each institution be made available to members at next month’s meeting. 
Dr. Tremblay asked whether a school that is not on the list showing the default rates for each institution is participating in the loan program?  Mr. Hart stated these schools are not participating in the loan program.  Mr. Lavigne explained this has been a topic of much discussion of late because the tuition increase each year is significant.  He stated a number of schools are not participating in the loan program.
Dr. Boutté presented a Director’s update.  She stated the first portion of the update is a contingency plan from the U.S. Department of Education in regard to the government shut down.  She explained that it basically stated “business as usual” for higher education.  However, the crisis has been averted for now.

Dr. Boutté discussed the budget presentation which was made to the Board of Regents.  She stated this is done each year and she wanted members to have a copy of the presentation.  It outlines LOSFA’s budget situation and the issue of having no state general funds to support agency operations.  

Dr. Boutté stated the next update is a presentation that was made jointly with Dr. Tremblay to the Tuition Task Force.  She stated both presentations were well received.  The analytics being done are showing not only how much of the bill the agency paid but where the money is going.  She stated that historical trends by school are currently being evaluated and will be presented to members.  Dr. Boutté stated members will continue to see updates and program profiles.  She stated the feedback received from both of the presentations is that the audience has learned more about what LOSFA does in the last few months than in the last few years.    


Under New Business, it was proposed that the Commission consider and act upon the requests for exception to the TOPS regulatory provisions that require students to enroll full-time, to remain continuously enrolled, and to earn at least 24 credit hours during the academic year.  Staff recommended approval of requests submitted by Brently (424252), Hannah (452885), Ashley (543469), Chelsea (577737) and Adia (538743).  There were no recommendations for denial.  Mr. Sibille made a motion to approve.  Mr. Hendricks seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

It was proposed that the Commission consider amending Sections 701, 705, 805 and 1903 of the Scholarship and Grant Program Rules to provide that a student who completes a program of study and receives any type of credential will receive any remaining TOPS award if he enrolls in school no later than the fall semester following the first anniversary after completion of the credential program.  Dr. Boutté stated LOSFA is aware of the direction in higher education regarding stackable credentials.  She stated LOSFA is trying to be proactive and assess the direction of higher education and the different management boards and make the adjustments in rule to support this direction.  
Mr. Eldredge stated this is already being done for students earning a baccalaureate degree.  He explained these students are allowed to sit out approximately a year to a year and a half before starting a graduate program.  This change would include all of the other students whether they are receiving a skills diploma, associate’s degree, etc.  Mr. Hendricks made a motion to approve.  Dr. Tremblay seconded the motion and it passed unanimously. 

Dr. Tremblay asked how much of their TOPS award the student would have previously lost before this change?  Mr. Eldredge stated the student would have lost their entire TOPS award.  He stated; however, many students have filed for exceptions which were brought to the Commission and approved.   Mr. Eldredge stated the Advisory Committee to the Commission thought this was a great idea.  

It was proposed that the Commission consider the annual salary for Dr. Sujuan Boutté as Executive Director.  Mr. Lavigne explained that he met with Dr. Boutté.  He stated that he and Dr. Boutté agreed upon an annual salary of $148,000, based on years of experience and the fact that Dr. Boutté will assume the workload of the Deputy Director.  

Dr. Boutté explained the previous structure of the agency had an Executive Director and a Deputy Executive Director with combined salaries of approximately $242,000.  Dr. Boutté explained that when she assumed the Executive Director’s position she was already performing the duties of the Deputy Executive Director.  She stated that she agreed to continue to perform the duties of both which would be a savings to the agency.  Subsequently, Ms. Estay was hired as the Executive Staff Officer.  Ms. Estay has significant budget experience and significant data experience at the executive level.  Dr. Boutté stated the agency was able to retain Ms. Richard’s services in duties involving the two governing boards and presentations.  Dr. Boutté stated even after putting this team together the agency is still saving $40,000 as opposed to hiring a Deputy Executive Director and an Executive Director and paying the existing salaries without any increases.  Mr. Sibille made a motion to approve.  Mr. Long seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.  
Dr. Tremblay stated that part of the reason the Deputy Executive Director was authorized some years ago was to have someone to act on behalf of the Executive Director in the Executive Director’s absence and also to train the Deputy.  He asked under the new structure how will this be achieved?  Dr. Boutté stated a member of the Executive team would be chosen as a designee.  She explained that she has to sign a designation for those individuals who are allowed to sign Human Resources actions, other than the Human Resources officer, and allowed to sign other legal actions in her absence.  Dr. Boutté stated in reference to training and development, her philosophy is to develop each member of the team to their fullest potential so that when there is a vacancy there are many individuals who would qualify and could apply for the position.  

It was proposed that the Commission consider a Budget Adjustment for Fiscal Year 2013-2014, increasing the appropriation for the Administrative/Support Services Program in the amount of $78,000 and the Scholarship and Grant Program in the amount of $422,000.  Mr. Hart explained this is to adjust the budget authority to provide for the contract executed between LOSFA and the Department of Children and Family Services.  He stated the amount for Administrative Services is for information technology for website and system modifications.  Mr. Ehlinger made a motion to approve.  Mr. Woodard seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.  

It was proposed that the Commission consider the Internal Audit Report pertaining to the College Access Challenge Grant Program. Mr. Deloch, Audit Division Director, stated the purpose of the review was to ensure that management had implemented internal controls to effectively administer the program.  The audit covered policies, procedures and grant activities for the period October 1, 2010 through September 30, 2013.  Mr. Deloch reported there were no findings; however, there were two observations.  A response from management to the report was not required because there were no findings.  Dr. Tremblay made a motion to approve.  Mr. Ehlinger seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

Dr. Boutté recognized Ms. Meaux.  She stated this is Ms. Meaux’s first director’s position and first audit and for a program that has changed leadership at least three times.  Dr. Boutté stated she had a huge challenge and did very well.  Members congratulated Ms. Meaux.  

Dr. Tremblay asked about CACG going forward.  Dr. Boutté stated LOSFA will receive the 2012 CACG award (the federal government awards a year behind) but will not receive the subsequent 2013 CACG award because Louisiana did not meet the Maintenance of Effort (MOE).  Dr. Tremblay asked how long the funding stream will last?  Dr. Boutté stated December 2014.   


It was proposed that the Commission consider the adoption of meeting dates for the period January through June 2014.  The dates are as follows:  January 16, 2014; February 18, 2014; March 25, 2014; April 22, 2014; May 27, 2014; and June 24, 2014.  Ms. Simoneaux made a motion to approve.  Mr. Woodard seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  

There being no further business, Ms. Simoneaux made a motion to adjourn at 11:25 a.m.  Mr. Hendricks seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.

APPROVED:






__________________________________






            F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.






Chairman






******************************************
**********
13-174
Page 1 of 1

